Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
November 10, 2016
Bump Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at 11:02 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Drs. Andrea Brickey (MEM), Robert Corey (PHYS), William Cross (METE), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), Timothy Masterlark (GEOL/GEOE), Professor Deborah Mitchell (HUM), Mark Novak (CABS), Adam Piper (IEEM), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Marc Robinson (CEE), Albert Romkes (ME), Charles Tolle (ECE), Frank Van Nuys (SS), and guests Dr. Judy Sneller (Degrees Committee) and Dr. Doug Wells (Graduate Education)

III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the October 13, 2016 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.
V. Report from the Chair
Dr. Rice provided the following highlights from the most recent Cabinet meeting:

The new SD Mines initiative for providing English as a Second Language (ESL) courses has been tabled for one year.  An external group has been identified as a potential provider.  
SD Mines is ahead of schedule for paying back the monies borrowed from the Board of Regents (BoR).  The debt could be retired early, but there is discussion concerning delaying a premature payback in order to identify funds for other priorities.

Pulitzer-prize winner Jonathan Weiner, author of The Beak of the Finch, is on campus 10 November to visit classes and give an evening public presentation in Surbeck.

VI. Committee reports
Committee reports were covered in old and new business. 
VII. Old business
A. Anonymous complaints

The anonymous complaints system has been reviewed and questions can be directed to Dr. Lance Roberts or VP Kelli Shuman.

B. Affected Departments Form

The Academic Affairs committee is still working on this.

C. Senate role in review of academic-related policies to address inconsistencies among SD Mines Catalog, web, and published institutional policies

The Senate recommended inviting Carla Cermenaro to the next meeting to discuss how updates and revisions to the SD Mines Catalog are managed.  Confusion still exists about how this process operates and who oversees it, so Dr. Rice said he would ask Carla to come to the 7 December meeting to explain how the system works. 

D. Common exams

New conflicts have arisen with current Common Exam Policy.  Some labs and courses have overlapped Common Examination times and Golden Hour.  The Provost is aware of these conflicts and will discuss this issue in the future with the ALC.
Another related discussion issue was the scheduling of joint examinations for dual-section courses which cannot be scheduled in original classrooms due to room size constraints.  Scheduling a different room can be difficult, particularly as Surbeck isn’t always available for this purpose.
E. Institutional Agreement Management Committee (Workload Committee) update 

A spreadsheet for calculating workload has been sent to the departments for comment and will be discussed by the Committee on 15 November.

F.  Proposed “Pathways to Graduation”

Funding for Pathways to Graduation when a student has all requisites for graduation but does not graduate will come from general funds and not from the student’s department.
           G.  Required training activities while faculty are not on contract 

Some Senate members have shown concerns about the perceived increase in number of activities (required training, committee meetings, transfer and grad applications review, non-research-related actions, and the like) being expected of faculty when they are not on contract.  Dr. Rice will bring this concern to the December Cabinet meeting to remind the 12-month staff that failure to recognize COHE restrictions could constitute an abuse of the contract agreement and have potential legal ramifications.

           H.  Online student opinion surveys

Questions were asked about why faculty were not involved in or apprised of the move to all-online surveys.  

Dr. Rice reported that the there was no choice in this matter.  The new online system is administered by My Campus Labs for the BoR.  When the interface is complete, only online distribution will be available because that is the only option My Campus Labs provides.  However, that interface will not be completed in time for fall 2016 surveys.  As a result, faculty may use paper copy this semester.
It was noted that the on-line survey can be personalized somewhat through added questions and that some of this personalization is being piloted during the current semester.

In addition, questions were asked about the security of the storage of online IDEA forms because some faculty expressed concern that insecure storage could lead to significant FERPA violations.  Does SD Mines use good encoding protocols?  Is WebAdvisor vulnerable to hacking attacks or additional FERPA violations?  Dr. Rice volunteered to check with Dr. Alley about these questions and will report his findings at the December meeting.

 One final question concerned whether students who drop the course can still complete the online form?   
           I.  Committee appointments

Dr. Corey has joined the Degrees Committee and Dr. Tidwell the Commencement Committee.  Dr. Ahrenkiel will remain on the Parking Committee.
J. Starfish 

Starfish will be evaluated over the next 3 semesters as the institution studies the impact of the system on students.  The Student Success Center is going to do this with special reference to critical content courses in order to obtain answers based on segmented analysis of retention; multiple alerts; EOS queries; deficiency, withdrawal, and failure data; tutoring; and similar factors.
Questions arose about what control group would be used in order for the evaluation to have any relevance.  Also, given the sharing of data needed, the legality of the evaluation was questioned relative to student FERPA rights under the Buckley Amendment.

VIII. New business
A.  Undergraduate and graduate degree candidates (Drs. Sneller and Wells)

Dr. Sneller presented 102 undergraduate (3 AA and 99 BS) degree candidates.  Two other candidates were added later.

Dr. Wells presented 61 graduate students (47 MS and 14 PhD candidates) for graduation.

Both the undergraduate and graduate degree candidates were approved by voice vote.

B.  Curriculum requests (http://www.hpcnet.org/november2016 )  
Dr. Cross presented the November curriculum requests and made specific reference to new directives from the BoR related to Common Courses and differing pre- and co-requisites at the various schools.  The November 2016 curriculum requests were passed by voice vote.
C.  Approval of Honorary Doctorate Degree for Amity Shlaes, fall commencement speaker 

Amity Schlaes was approved as Fall 2016 Commencement speaker and approved for an Honorary Doctorate in Public Service.  Questions were asked about whether an honorarium (separate from travel expenses) was to be presented, and if so, where these funds originate.  Dr. Rice said he would discuss this with VP Steve Malott.  
IX. Other 
X. Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 12:18 PM.
